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During meeting for business, the Spirit led Friends through
& discussion of the necessity and economics of paid office

management. This discussion bore witness to SARYMA's growth by
concluding with the approval o©f a part-time administrative
secretary position. After much discussion and many hours of

fruitless labor by past and present clerks, the application to the
Internal Revenue for 501 (c¢)(3) federal income tax exemption
status was laid down. However, we were led to send a letter to the
IRS and Senator Gore of Tennessee expressing our sense of
frustration and persecution throughout the years long process.

Again this year Friends labored with the issue of patriarchy.
Although Friends value and recognize the eguality of all people,
unity on a minute on patriarchy was not yet achieved. This concern
was referred to monthly meetings and a committee for further work.

The theme of Junior Yearly Meeting was "Spiritual Adventures.”
Creative adventures included building houses of found materials and
rockets for launching. The older children tock leaps of faith as
they rappelled, hiked and slept overnight in a cave. They also
listened to the thought-provoking story of Stephanie Atkinson, an
ex-Army reservist who is currently Director of Quaker House in
Fayetteville, North Carolina.

Younger children worked with wax making candles and hand
replicas. They also constructed bird- and play-houses, built an
entire mud city, listened to a storyteller and visited the Lost Sea
Caverns.

Following an unfFriendly incident among the children, Junior
Yearly Meeting Co-ordinator Ron McDonald lovingly admonished us
that it is not enough to encourage independence in our children.
We need to help them be openly honest in theilr testing of limits
and authority rather than be passive aggressively disruptive and
disrespectful of that of God in everyone. He asked us adults to
be mindful of our roles as trainers of the leadership gualities of
our children now.

Throughout the weekend, outbursts of impromptu singing,
kiteflying and folkdancing eapressed our joy in the Spirit and in
each other. As we look at our strengths and weaknesses and the
common threads that link our individual meetings, we are again
reminded to ask "Where is God leading us?”

PeggyfBonnington, YClerk







TREASURER’S REPORT

The treasurer reported on the financial ectivity of the
vearly meeting. (See attached sheets.) Some funds not used
during a fiscal year are maintained, not added to. It was
suggested that we use some of those funds in training and for the
spiritual growth of our members at Pendle Hill weekends or the
like.

Minute #2 Friends approved the laying down of any further
efforts to gain IRS 501 (¢} (3) tax exempt status. It was
further approved that the clerk, with the assistance of Emily
Passino, and the guidance of the oversight committee, draft e
letter so stating to the IRS and also notify Senator Gore‘s
office of the decision and the events that led to it.

Minute #3 Friends epproved in principle, the hiring of an
administrative secretary. (See attached rationale and
description as the committee has written it.)

Hibbard Thatcher, Nashville, reminded us that there will be other
needs of a yearly meeting laboring with growth and maturing as
this one is, such as that of a "field" secretary.

Minute #4 Friends approved the formation of an oversight
comnittee to make way for selection of a person to serve in the
secretary position, and that a manner of evalunation be formed and
carried out by the committee. This committee will consist of the
clerk (ex officio), the treasurer, a meeting-site representative,
and 2 Friends from 2 other, different monthly meetings.

Friends felt strongly that our continuned financial support
of wider Quaker organizations should not be undercut in order to
finance new paid positions in the yearly meeting. 1Instead, a
feeling of the need to keep strong ties of active and monetary
support of these organizations, which all face financially
difficult times, prevailed. It was felt that if we live by the
Light, we should be ready to generously pay an assessment to meet
our yearly meeting needs. (At 485 units and a budget of
$17,400.00, an assessment of $36/unit will cover the budget.)

Minute &5 Friende approved the raising of contributiomns to
Wider Quaker Organizations to $700 (by $50 each).

Minute &6 Friends approved adopting the proposed budget
showing increased Wider Quaker Organization contributions and
administrative costs, drawing from the General Fund until income
from assessments matches the approved budget.

Minute &7 Friends approved a new assessment figure of $36

per member or reqular attender (plus $3 for the newsletter)
effective July lst, 1992.
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WIDER QUAKRER ORGANIZATIONS REPORTS

FCNL - Sterling Olmeted, who spent 14 years on the general
committee and many more active in FCNL affairs, provided a
workshop update.

FWCC - Edna Cates brought greetings from Northeast Yearly
Meeting and emphasized the need for contact with the wider
fellowship of Quakers. She reminds us of the Regional Meeting on
October 30-November 1, 1992, at St. Columba Episcopal Center, in
Memphis, TN, and to be coordinated by Mina Johnson. The theme
will be "Peacemakers, in the Power of the Lord~.

QUARER HOUSE - Stephanie Atkinson, new director of the
center, explained what led her to Quaker House and the counter-
recruitment work in which she is involved. Corrine Joy
recommends that schools and meetings have the staff at Quaker
House meet with youth to share the commitment.

FCUN - Eric Joy reported that Friends Committee on Unity
with Nature is the youngest of the wider Quaker organizations,
demonstrating parallels of Native American with Friends practices
and seeking a spiritual relationship with the earth. A
conference of FCUN will be held October 23-25, 1992, near
Toronto, Canada.

AFSC - Bill Holland represented the national and regional
offices in reminding us of the celebration of 75 years of service
in AFSC, and of the part that all wider Quaker organizations play
in developing a global way of being. The national conference
theme is to be "Faith, Risk, and Change".

Free Polazzo reported on the activities of AFSC-SERO. (See
attached report.)

Nancy Whitt represents the Nationwide Women’s Program.

The epistle was approved with very few corrections.
Attending yearly meeting were 148 adults (72 men, 76 women) and
58 youth (0-18 years: 32 boys, 26 girls), which totale 206
Friends. (Attached find the epistle and the attenders list.

Young Friends shared with the adults reports of their
experiences at SAYMA. Following their reports, we settled into
silence for worship.

Clerk

Gy borneif ™

Recording Clerk

Pudarg Estler




SAYMA GENERAL FUND FINAL REPORT

Budget Income/ Budget Difference
July 1990 Dispursed  July 1991 {(Income less
RECEIPTS June 1991  June 30 June 1992 90-91 Budget)
Assessment 11,250.00 11,883.60 12,050.00 633.60
Newsletter 1,300.00 1,387.00 1,300.00 87.00
Yearly Mceting Receipts 500,00 7,415.19 1,000.00 32246 (ditference from
Book Sales . 50.00 2,445.64 50.00 209.17 real costs below)
Contributions 100.00 53.00 100.00 (47.00)
Interest 100.00 196.06 100.00 96,06
TOTAL RECEIPTS 13,300.00 23,380.49 14,600.00 1,501.29
DISBURSEMENTS
SAYMA OPERATIONAL EXPENSES
Newsletter 1,300.00 1,296.36 1,600.00 (3.64)
Yearly Meeting
Adult Program 500,00 204.82 0.00 (295,18)
Housing & Food 6,89273 nopbudget
Book Sales 2,236.47 nonbudget
Young Friends Program
Coordinator 1,200.00 1,200.00 1,200.00
JYM Expenses 1,700.00 1,868.42 1,900.00 168,42
Delegate Expenses '
Representative Mectings 200,00 18.00 100.00 (182.00)
Delegates to WQO's 1,600.00 1,407.30 1,800.00 (19270}
FWCC Triennial Fund 300.00 300.00 300.00
Clerk’s Enrichment Fund 0.00 0.00
Ministry & Nurture Fund 0.00 0.00
Friends World Confercnce 1991 1,300.00
Administration 500.00 1,352.90 $00.00 85290
Miscellaneous 50.00 0.00 50.00 (50.00)
YEARLY MEETING PRQJECTS
Spriitual Development Fund 0.00 0.00 0.00
Released Friend Fund 100.00 100.00 0.00
Youth Projects Fund 0.00 0.00 0.00
MONTHLY MEETING PROJECTS
Crossville Friends School 550.00 $50.00 550.00
Rural Scuthern Voice(Celo) 500,00 $00.00 500.00
Other 450.00 0.00 450.00 (450.00)
WIDER QUAKER ORGANIZATIONS
AFSC 650,00 650,00 650.00
FCNL 650.00 €50.00 650.00
FGC 650.00 650.00 650.00
FGCField Secretary 700.00 700.00 700.00
FWCC 650,00 650.00 650.00
FWCC 3rd World Delegates 300,00 300,00 300,00
Quaker House:Fayetteville 650.00 650.00 650.00
RSWR: Inoterest Savings 1991 100.00 Q.00 100.00 (100.00)
TOTAL EXPENDITURES 13,300.00 2,177.00 14,600.00 (252.20)



SAYMA FUNDS AND BALANCE SHEET : July 1, 1991 to May 1, 1992
Balance Receipts Disbursed Balance
July 1 May 1, '92
GENERAL FUNDS 6,121.78 11,657.0% 11,397.19 6,381.68
SPECIAL SAYMA FUNWDS
Clerks Enrichment (200) 300.00 0.00 0,00 300.00
FWCC Triennial Rep. (2000) 760.00 0.00 100.00 660.00
Guide to Our Practice {1,787.12) 501.00 0.00 (1,286.12)
Minigtry & Nurture {(300) 220.20 0.00 0.00 220.20
Released Friend (1,500) 1,300.00 0.00 0.00 1,300.00
Spiritual Development (600) 625.00 0.00 0.00 625.00
Yearly Meeting Scolarships 815.28 0.00 0.00 815,28
Youth Projects (1,500) 1,500.00 0.00 0.00 1,500.00
Total Special Funds 3,733.36 4,134,236
ASSETS
Cash- Checking {(NOW acct) 3,855.14 4,516.04
Cash- FCNL PFund 6,000.00 6,000.00
Accounts Receivable 0.00 0.00
Total Assets $,855.14 10,516.04
EQUITIES
General Fund 6,121.78 6,381.68
Titled Punds 2,733,136 4,134,336
Total Equities 9,855.14 10,516.04

The next year assesment quide is $35
per member for the Yearly Meeting Budget.
An additional assesment for each family or

the

person receivs

leHer s ¥3.00.

SAYMA Friend news-




SAYMA

RECEIPTS )

Assessmenkt

Newsletter

Yearly Meeting Receipts
Book Sales
Contributions

Interest

TOTAL RECEIPTS

DISBURSEMENTS
SAYMA OPERATIONAL EXPENSES
Newsletter
Yearly Meeting
Adult Program
Housing & Focd
Book Sales
Young Friends Program
Coordinator
JYM Expenses
Delegate Expenses
Representative Meetings
Delegates to WQO's
FWCC Triennial Fund
Clerk's Enrichment PFund
Ministry & Nurture Fund
Friends World Conference 1991
Administration
Miscellaneous

YEARLY MEETING PROJECTS
Spiritual Development Fu
Raleased Friend Pund
Youth Projects Pund

MONTHLY MEETING PROJECTS
Crossville Friends School
Rural Southern Volice(Celo)
Other

WIDER QUAFXER ORGANIZATIONS
AFSC
FCNL
FGC
FGC Field Secretary
FRCC
FHCC 3rd World Delegates
Quaker House:Fayetteville

RSWR: Interest Savings '92

TOTAL EXPENDITURES

GENERAL

Budget Income
July 1991 July 1%91
June 1992 May 1992
$12,050.00 $11,110.3)
$1,300.00 $986.50
$1,000.00 $0.00
$50.00 $0.00
$100.00 $250,00
$100.00 $102.26
$14,600.00 $12,449.09
Dispursed
$1,600.00 $1,538,99
$0.00 $22.30
$0.00 $1,450.00
$0.00 $0.00
$1,200.00 $0.00
$1,900.00 $0.00
$100.00 $69.40
$1,800.00 $1,084.80
$300.00 $300.00
$0.00 $0.00
$0.00 $0.00
$1,300.00 $1,400,00
$500.00 $948.87
$50.00 $0.00
$0.00 $0.00
$0.00 $0.00
$0.00 $0.00
$550,.00 $550.00
$500.00 $500.00
$450.00 $0.00
$650.00 $650.00
$650,00 $650.00
$650.00 $650.00
$700.00 $700.00
$650,00 $650.00
$300.00 $300.00
$650.00 $650.00
$100.00 $196.06

$14,600.00 $12,310.42
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s REPORT & PROPOSED BUDGET 19%2/19%3
Difference

May 1592

($939.67)
{$313.50)

{%$1,000.00)

($50.00)
$150.00
$2.2¢

($2,150.91})

($61.01)

$22.30
$1,450,00
$0.00

($1,200.00)
($1,900.00)

($30.60)

($715.20)
$0.00
$0.00
$0.00
$100.00
$448.87

{$50.00)

$0.00
$0.00
$0.00

$0.00
$0.00
($450.00)

$0.00
$0.00
$0.00
$0.00
$0.00
£0.00
$0.00
$96.06

($2,289.58)

Budget
July 1992
June 1993

$17,400.00
$1,300,.00
$0.00
$0.00
$200,00
$100.00
$19,000.00

$1,600.00

$200.00
$0.00
$0.00

$1,200.00
$1,900.00

$100.00
$1,500.00
$300.00
$0.00
$0.00
$0.00
$7,500.00
$50.00

$0.00
$0.00
so. 00

$0.00
$550.00
$200.00

$700.00
$700.00
$700.00

$0,00
$700.00
$300.00
$700.00
$100.00

$19,000.00







SAYMA Recipts from Monthly Meetings

1991-1992
NAME Budget Members INCOME 5/1/92 Subscript
- Assessment Newsletter
Asheville 93 $2,317.50 $202.50 67
Atlanta (Macon 93 $2,325.00 $279.00 93
Northside,
Americus-Plains)
Berea 55 $1,031.25 $90.00 30
Birminghanm 15 $375.00 $0.00
Brevard
Celo 20 $511.58 $60.00 20
(Boon) 4 $100.00
Charleston 14 $350.,00 $42.00 14
Chattanocoga 25 $625.00 $63.00 21
Columbia 32 $800.00 $40.00 13
Crossville 15 $575.00 $45.00 15
(Cookeville) 6 $150.00 $12.00 ]
Huntsville
Memphis 15
Nashville 42 $1,050.00 $0.00
West Knoxville a6 $900.00 $120.00 40
Individuals $33.00 7
TOTALS 465 $11,110.33 $986.50 326

Assesment for 1992-1993 is $35.00 per member or active attender
Subscription for SAYMA FRIEND is $3.00 for one year

-11-
















STATE OF THE MEETING - Asheville 1991-2 -page 2

Unfinished Rusinees

We have some continuing perplexities: If we should incremse the size of the
¥eetinzhouse, how can the Meeting support more property? Dut if we do not, how can
we handle what appears to be strong continuing growth? Is there an optimum size?
Should the Keeting consider seriously the option of dividing, to decrease the amount
of travel (and expenditure of energy) required by our present geographically wide-
flung extent? For the present, we feel that we should lose too much - Friends whom
¥e have come to love, the personnel needed to maintain a strong First-Day School,
ties of action that have been developed. DBut in the future, the question of how to
handle growing size will doubtless need to be resolved.

Although we feel that our community grows strong, there is still much to be done,
especially in the area of welcoming and nurturing newcomers., Better provision for
adult religlous education is needed. We must continue to deepen our commitment to each
other, to the heeting, and to the world beyond.

In Summary

OQur greatest strength seems to be caring: We suffer and rejolce with each other.
Moreover, the heeting's business gets done - "It does work!"

Qur weakness is that there seems to be no issue on which the Meeting comes to-
gether dynamically. We have excellent forums, but seldom follow~-up on them. Strong
enthusiasms often arise, but we need a better mechaniam for carrying through on them,

As we look back over the past year, we are filled with gratitude for the joy of

this Meeting, for the progress it seems to be making. We look forward with faith, and
hope for even greater improvement.

- Jié,_










Atlanta Friends Meeting
1991 State of the Meeting Report

After more than two years in temporary quarters, moving into our new
Meetinghouse was the focal event of 1991. Since our first meeting for worship on July 29,
1991, the Meetinghouse has served as a beacon attracting seekers from our new community
and as a home for members and attenders to nurture our witness and spiritual growth.

While many people in our Meeting community worked many hours to bring to
reality our dream of a new meetinghouse, others carried out the ongoing work of the
Meeting throughout the year. Some Friends worked to finish the building, create a
landscape design, build library shelves, refurbish and buy furniture, sew drapes, and unpack
boxes. Others sustained the life of the rn::cting by greeting worshippers, teaching religious
education classes, publishing News/Views, planning our Gathered Meeting and Fall
retreats, maintaining the Ferguson cabin and actively speaking out about the violence and
injustice in our world. While this work brought us closer together, we continued to find our
Center, first in the Horizons School gym and then in our new Meetinghouse, as we
gathered for worship.

The Meeting experienced a rapid increase of people attending worship first during
the Gulf War and then again when we moved into the new meetinghouse. With these
changes the Meeting has worked to meet the resulting challenges of the varied witnesses
and spiritual needs.

The Caring Committee focused on helping us to know one another through Friendly
8’s groups and greeting worshippers, with special attention to newcomers. The committee
itself flourished, growing from 4 to 10 members, sharing the work of caring for those in
need through home and hospital visits, preparing food, sending cards, and other ministries.

Throughout 1991, Religious Education sponsored activities for family and
community growth, including parenting and curriculum workshops. First Day School
opened in the new meetinghouse with a tremendous growth in numbers of children aged 3-
7, as well as an increase in size of the junior high and teen groups. Our focus this Fall,
begun at the summer Children’s Retreat, was one of Fellowship within the Light and was
continued through social outings, service projects, and special programs, The year closed
with the Christmas party as Friends of all ages gathered in celebration to make Christmas
tree ornaments, eat chili potluck, and sing Christmas carols in candlelight.

The new library, with its fireplace and surrounding sofas, given in memory of Jack
Kaiser, has become an important "homey" second worship space for the Meeting and has
been used almost nightly for Meeting committees and community group meetings. With
the move into this space the Library Committee carefully catalogued, organized and
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Berea Friends Meeting
State of the Meeting Report
May 1992

Meeting-for worship is the focus of the life of the Meeting. Worship is silent
with occasional vocal ministry. An average of 25-30 youth and adults attend.
Most Sundays the seating in the meeting room is filied with overflow into the
back of the room. The worship often deeply touches those present; for some it
continues to be difficult to feel centered and focused. Two meetings for
worship this year have centered on particular events, a marriage, and a death.
These two worship experiences were powerful and full of vocal ministry.

Meeting for business has been a forum for many of our outward journeys, with
many important and meaningful discussions. The Meeting has adopted two
miles of a local highway to express our concern for the social and
environmental problems in our own community. Fourteen members of the
Meeting were able to attend a Meeting sponsored couples enrichment weekend
led by Nelson and Marion Fuson of the Nashville Friends Meeting.

The youth of the Meeting continue to be a vital and challenging focus for many
members, both parents and others, in the Meeting. Children participate in the
first 15 minutes of Meeting for Worship, then exit to begin their program by
singing together. At the children’s request, several trips were organized this
year, including a visit to Knoxville Friends and a day trip to a local planetarium.

The adults usually have a discussion during the hour following Meeting for
Worship. These discussions and presentations have been varied and timely this
year addressing conflict resolution, preparation for death, studying A Living
Faith by Wilmer Cooper, and many other topics. The Meeting formed a Quaker
Women’s Group which meets biweekly. Several members are studying The
American Journey, 1492-1992: Call to Conversion, which was designed as a
response to the Quincentenary.

Ministry and Counsel conducted an all member survey again this year.
Members continue to use this opportunity to discuss concerns about the Meeting
as well as personal spirituality.

The Meeting enjoys simple suppers together on Friday nights in members’
homes as a means of sharing during the week. We have welcomed three new
members and quite a few new attenders this year who have brought energy,
insights and enrichment to the spiritual experience of the entire meeting.
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BIRMINGHAM FRIENDS MEETING
STATE OF THE MEETING REPORT

Birmingham Priends Meeting bas had a busy and fruitful
Year. Sometimes we are amazed at the energy and
commitment coming from a small number of people. We
have been blessed with dedicated Friends and we seem to
have attracted a few energetic new attenders. This year
we have gained one new member and two associate members.
We have aleo had some difficultiee. We are saddened by
the loss of several regular attenders and two long time
membere. We were also challenged to deal with a problem
in our investment fund. 6till, it was a growing year
for Birmingham Friends Meeting.

The Meeting had as a major focus the spiritual education
of children and adults. We continued the reqular First
Day School programs bequn last year. Children studied
Quaker personalities, learning how Friends have and do
relate to the world. As a result of our lesson on Peter
Bedford, the children began a Soup Kitchen Jar to
collect donations for local soup kitchens. Currently,
the First Day School ie studying nature and how we can
live responsibly in the world. Adult themes have been
compatible with First Day School. Second hours focused
on our spiritual heritage, asking the guestion "What is
our radical faith and where is it leading us?" We have
just finished looking at creation mythe and determining
how different beliefs affect our treatment of the earth.

Our Quaker Women’s Group continues to meet together for
support and learning. One member of the group has moved
but we continue to read, learn and grow together.

In addition to our educational and epiritual focus,
adults and children found time to have fun at our
monthly Intergenerational Second Hours and Potlucks. We
also began holding monthly potlucks at people’s homes to
encourage interaction on other days of the week.

Attending to the business of the Meeting has become more
productive with work being done in our regular committee
meetings. Communication of meeting activities has also
been helped by a reqular newsletter. We hope this
etructure will allow us to be more open to the worship
of our Meetings for Business.

Our most difficult business discussion centered on
finances. We found that the person handling our Merrill
Lynch account was trading stocks with high brokerage
fees in order to make a profit for himself. Our account
had loet over $600 in fees and interest. This was
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BREVARD FRIENDS MEETING
"State of the Meeting report"”
April 1992

Brevard Friends Meeting seems in some ways to be aoming of age as
it faces up to its need to organize its ministry te the concerms of
its members, attenders, immediate community and the community of Friends
with which it is assoclated. With reluctance to establish committees
and the structures that geem often te characterize churches of our day
and to draw heavily on the time and energy of their wembers, we are try-
ing to identify specific Meeting needs and find appropriate ways to Bat-
isfy them. The compositlion of the Meeting, with its predominantly older
retired fellowship, scattered across the miles from our Sunday meeting-
place, makes driving to evening activities an obstacle to avoid., 1In
spite of these inconveniences, we are feeling our way into the develop-
ment of educational resources and programs for occasions when children
are brought to our meetings for worship. Also the recent formation of
a committee for ministry and nurture by SAYMA has encouraged awareness
to the needs for similar attention within our monthly wmeeting.

The diversity of earlier experiences which our members and atten~
ders have had with Friends meetings and various churches, enriches and
occasionally inhibits, religious expressions in our gatherings. How-
ever, through the exchanges of ocur 2nd hour discussions, one feels fre-
quent drawing together in dialogue that enhances our awareness and ap-
preciation of the richness that resides within cur fellowship. OQut of
this has developed a witness in our community to the traditional peace
testimony of Friends. As a participating organization of the Tramnsyl-
vania Christian Ministry, most of our members and attenders are involved
in its responses to the large variety of needs of the underprivileged
residents of our region.

An Important opportunity for the Brevard Meeting has been the over-
gight of the Greenville Preparative Meeting and attempting to be suppor-
tive of the eager group that has been gathering there. Remembering with
gratitude the oversight role of the Asheville Meeting so few years ago
when Brevard sought monthly meeting status, it is a welcomed satisfac-
tion to observe the progress and spirit of these Greenville Friends.

Increasingly, we sre aware of the need for more of us to have cur-
rent exposure to, 8nd assoclation with, the broader agencies of the Re-
ligious Society of Friends. We feel the strength of Spirit through
which it has traditionally ministered in our world to the physical and
spiritual needs of humanity. We recognize our individual aspirations
to participate in that congoing ministry, and we pray that through SAYMA,
and other expressions of Quskerly concern, we may become a stronger
source of encouragement and preparation for ministering to the conditions
of our time and place.

Robert M. Cox. Clerk
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State of Meeting Report

Celo Friends Meeting
April 1992

In the beautiful Blaeck Mountains of North Carolina members of Celo
Friends Meeting have joined hearts, heads, and hands to worship in truth
and love, In this report we give a brief description of our worehipving
community. We also share some highlights of our adult education program
and of our actions for peace and justice,

The Celo Friends Meeting for Worship has about thirty regular members
and attenders. Eight to ten Friends, on an average, attend Mont.ly Meeting
for Business, OCur five active committees are Ministry and Csre, Peace and
Soeial Concerns, Adult Education, First Day School, and Maintenance., CQCur
First Day School program was well attendsad t-is year, especially by a Bteady
group. of 3 to 6 year old children,

Transitions are & ﬁart of change and growth, T his year two attenders
became members. Anne and Bob Welsh, two much loved and active members, moved
to Swarsboro, N.C. We think of them as our long-distance Friends, In Novem-
ber Greg Mickey became resident-caretaker of Margithaus and is carrying on
the tradition of friendly hosrtitality establis:ed by hie predecessors, Mar-
git Hirschenhauser and Judy Scheckel,

Eight Friends have studied the Journal of John Woolman, meeting weekly
to discuss the spiritual journey, the historicsl context, and the works of
Woolman., Friends were insvired by his faithfulness as to truth and his
willingness to change his life style in obedience to his leadings.

In our commitment to peace and social justice the meeting has worked
hard this year, Three members are helping to establish the loesl chapter
¢f Habitat for Humanity. Dave Salstrom continues to teach at the Yancey
Prison and Judy Scheeckel has led several Alternatives to Violence programs.
Several Friends travelled to Logan, West Virginis teo the RAP Day March for
racial harmony, We have written letters te support the conscienticus ob-
jectors of the Gulf War, the tax resisters Randy and Betsy Kehler~Corner,
the Haitian refugees, and the World Peace Tax Fund,

Our biggest challenge came when the military announced in our local
paper their plan to use Apache attack helicopters in training maneuvers
in our mountains. After several meetinss te discuss this latest war-
making intrustion we agreed on: a letter to our local paper, a letter to
our congressman, and a request to the Army for a meeting with someone in
command, Cur letters tried to be ciear about Friends'!: belief and our
opposition to war and war-meking., Over all the public response was good,
Three Friends were interviewed on local radio an d a meeting was held with
an army public relations officer. As we struggled to express what we be-
lieved to our neighbors we learned more ab out ourselves,

We are happy and proud of our little Friends Meeting 4in the mountains.

Friends and visitors are welcome to Join us for worship at 10:45 each
First Day.
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State of the meeting report Charleston Friends Meeting April 14,1992

Meeting place: Covenant House Mailing Address: 1702 Smiib Rd.
1109 Quarrier St. Charleston, WV
Charleston, WV 28314

Tiie Charleston Meeting has welcomed several mew atienders during the
past vyear. Our average attepdance 18 still around 20, half of which are

children and teenagers.

Concerna:

~We have many people who are perigharally involved with meeting, and
we often geek ways Lo involve theses people more.
-=There 15 some concern ihai. the core of our meeting has been made

up of primarily the same indi.iduals for several years.

Activities:

~We have been uelpg the SAYMA queries regularly as part of worship.
Most have found them helpful,

=We have had more outside-of-meeting activities planhed by and for
our youth, such a8, skatipng, pizza party, walk for the environment, etc,.

=Youth have also taken an active role in our serving meals at local
homeless ehelters.

=We find our wonthly newsletter,which includes winutes from meeting
for business, to be a good way to help keep people informed and provide

coliesiveness,

Our meeting continues to searcl: for ways to deepen our spirituality
and incresse our commitment: to each other, Sowetimes we are successful,

sometimes we are npot.

For the Charleston Meeting

Steve Mininger, Clerk
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Our belief that inreach is important in building community has resulted in Ministry
and Oversight committee planning frequent social activities. The women'’s group continues
to meet on a monthty basis, and a men’s group met. As suggested in Faith and Practice, we
supplied forms for individuals to specify their preferences for arrangements at the time of
death. We also ;ieveloped a questionnaire to explore attitudes toward Meeting for Worship,
thus determining whether spiritual needs are being met. We are attempting to better
organize our library and records.

Some problems have caused us to struggle and therefore grow. One person failed for
a ime to meet contractual financial obligations to the Meeting, resulting in budgetary
problems. A clearness committee made recommendations and led both the individual and
Meeting to find a solution. A young couple requested support in dealing with the legal
process and confusing criminal charges against them. Some divisiveness emerged about the
degree and kind of assistance that the Meeting should provide, but we finally decided our
role was {0 give emotional support.

While the Persian Gulf crisis has officially ended, we continue to share a concern for
peace in that region as well as in the rest of the world. One Sunday a Palestinian professor
from the local university assisted us toward a better understanding of the Middle East. One
member attended an international conference on peacemaking in North Carolina. A major
outgrowth of concern about the Guif War was formation of a Peace and Justice Committee,
which has initiated a coalition of various groups and individuals to plan for a Greater
Chattanooga Peacemakers Day in the fall. Our newsletter continues a “Peace Page.” The
Meeting has an FCNL liaison--initiated after the war--and an FCNL report is now included on
the Meeting for Business agenda.

All these activities have proved most meaningful for those associated with our
increasingly vibrant community. We rejoice in the number of new attenders and in the
growth and sharing that takes places between them and older members. Our sense of
community has been strengthened, as we bear witness to seeking and living in the Light.
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Crossville Monthly Heetng. State of the Heeting report. tor 9i- %,

Statistics for the year, active members and attenders.

Lesses during the vear over lB yrs. 5

under |8 yrs. n

Hew during the year over 18 yrs. 4

_ under |8 yre, T
Members. attenders 4.9Z over {8 yrs. 23 (see == below)

uhder 18 yrs, Q

{adult memters and attenders include T distant members and Z in the
Who from Cookville Worship group who usually only attend on Business
Sunday. Attenders at the Cookville Worship group are reporting to SAYHE
separately)

Manv members of the Meeting express the need for a growth, deepening and
centering of our spiritual lives, to help us cope with the difficult and
complex issues which we face almost every day. In the discussion it seems as
1f one central problem for our small, and for this year at least, rapidly
changing group, is that the mechanics of carrying out Meeting " business’
often seem to crowd out other really more Important considerations. Ho
solution is in sight, put we are sure the only way to solve this problem is by
continuing to try to simplify our *organization". This may pe a common probiem
for many meetings, both small and large. For us our most recent disagreements
seem to come out of the HMeeting s involvement in the Community Friends School.
Finding it difficult to reconcile our sometimes widely differing aspirations
for the school it has often been easier to gloss them over and hope they will
fade awav. But now that a crisis has arisen we must have frank and open
discussion. We are concentrating on having these in a loving and caring way.
[f we are successful in this we will certainly all benefit.

Uur Easter Weekend Retreat has always been a time of gathering, a time when
famiiies come together for play and worship. We are looking forward to this
gathering next week. Mary Rhodes, whose death left a great void, will be with
us egpecially as this was one of her favorite occasions. Qur Celebration of
her life, which was held in the Pleasant Hill Community church, was a time for
us &s a Meeting to Jein with her many friends in the community in loving
remembrance.

During the first half of the year many of our discussions after Meeting for
worship centered around the FWCC booklet of "Studies in preparation for the
Fifth World Conference of Friends' giving us an en!ightening glimpse of how
the different interpretations which Friends in various parts of the world see
our Quaker beliefs, & monthiy consideration of the articles in the current
Friends Journal also have helped us to widen, as well as hopefully deepen.
our understanding of our faith,

Our involvement in our larger local community is more of an indiviual than
corporate expression. But this wide diversity can hopefully be one of our
strengths, since in sharing we can reach out to the real needs in the public
schools for loving and caring adult guidance, the pressing probiems of Centra!
Bmerica, sharing in ioca! government and civic groups, and many other
activities, By sharing our experiences during Meeting breakfasts, potiucks and
at other times, we interest and “educate” each other in these fields.

Taking part in the SAYMA s Yeariy Meeting has always been a source of
ingpiration and healing for many of us. The theme of this year could have peen
chosen with us in mind as it speaks directiy to the most pressing need of our

Heeting. -30-






"Spirituality is considered to be something to which
we aspire rather than something we have achieved.

"In our meeting, the discussion during the first hour and the
silence following are working together. The first hour was seen as
a means of working into the silence. Both the silence and speaking
from the silence are cherished aspects of the meeting. We cultivate
an openness and willingness to accept in all facets of the meeting’'s
activities. By being willing not to be controlling as the meeting
evolves, we are nuturing a living meeting. We recognize that needs
which we have for community, are being fullfilled by this group.

"There is a need to provide a full feeling of belonging
for each person attending our meeting. We are encouraged to
enhance participation in the spiritual life of the meeting.
Efforts should be made toward expanding readiness and confidence
in contributing to defining that spiritual life. The meeting is
filling a big need among members already, by providing a place to
seek and search freely.

"To this point we know one another only in the context of
the activities of the meeting; we have had little opportunity to
discuss with one another our experience with seeking and
following spiritual guidance on an individual level. We need
opportunities to know and support one another in spiritual
activities. The sharing of spiritual autobiographies is a means
of entering one another s experience and developing empathy.

"An observation was made concerning Guaker practice of
individual Quakers engaging in mission or service outside of the
context of the meeting rather than through coporate mission. This
circumstance requires encouragement and support from the
meeting and sensitivity regarding individuals® commitments.

"CQuakerism can be described as “applied religion". The
practice of Ruakerism places one in conflict with the majority
culture. A gentle but firm stand may be taken when Quaker
principles are in conflict with practices accepted by most.
Although confrontation may become necessary it should be done
gently without violence to the dignity of others.

“By sharing our experiences with the worldly organizations
with which we must deal, we can help one another to make decisions
involving value judgements. It can be lonely working for worldly
organizations and feeling called upon to counterbalance the
influence of the values of the worldly organization. The meeting
is a place where we find others who understand our motives
and actions, where we have that sense of belonging and rightness
which may be lacking elsewhere, and where we may confess our
failures (which are inevitable as we confront the worldly
forces)."

The Greenville Meeting notified the Brevard Monthly Meeting of
its desire to become a Monthly Meeting and has been informed that the
Brevard Meeting is ready to recognize its status as a Monthly Meeting.
The Greenville Meeting is grateful to the Brevard Meeting for its
oversight and guidance and for the ways in which it represents the ties
that bind us together into the larger community of Quakers. '
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NEMPHIBS FRIENDE MEETING

STATE OF THE MEETING REPCRT

April 12, 1992

What a year of change!

It began with the decision of
Rhodes College to remodel the build-
ing where we met for Meeting for
Worship. "We were once again moved
into tight quarters in another
building. When we returned, we found
the remodeled space was not only
inadeqquate, but also that we were
unwanted tenants.

We began to lock for our osm
space, with a strong leading towards
making it a step forward to space
that we could really grow in. We
were, for the first time, really
considering making our Meeting easily
visible in the commmity. In many
ways this was the more important
issue before the Meeting.

When we began our Meeting in
1987 we had established a precedent
of choosing new clerks each year, a
positian that functioned not anly in
the traditional manner, but also as a
training ground for further initi-
ating merbers into the mmnner of
Friends. Again we sought to nominate
new perscns for the position, but in
the end found unity in the nomination
of a former clerk, Ron McIxmald, to
serve again.

In November we found new wor-
ship space in the First Seventh Day
Adventist Church. But it also meant
a four-fold increase in rent. Won-
dering where the funds would come
fran, we decided to take the risk.
To ow surprise, deanations to the
Meeting have increase beyond our
expectations, and we continue to have
no budgetary problems.

In January we had a "First
First Day" celebration in the new
space, announcing our new presence in
the church news section of the news-
paper, and drawing in many visitors.

As we calmed down and settled
into this space, we found ourselves
led to openly face an imsue which we
had been ignoring. A Minute on In-
clusive Marriage was drafted, and
after many revisions, was approved at
Meeting for Business on April 12. It
reads as follows:

- 33~

"Applications by couples, whe-
ther of the same or opposite gender,
to be married under the care of the
Meeting shall all be given the same
tender, careful cansideration.

"In Friends' tradition, mar-
riage takes place in a coommity of
faith. Whether the couple calls
their relationship a marriage, or a
commi tment , we affirm the validity of
the covenant.

Wie look forward to the day
when all couples can enjoy the full
recognition and entit]lements of mar-
riage.”

A few Friends, inspired by the
work of Shelby County Interfaith, an
organization seeking te change the
ethics of commmity political life,
began to organize a mediation project
that has the potential to help with
resolving canflicts between all citi-
zens of the city.

Many of us continue to be in-
volved in S5CI organizing and politi-
cal activities. One cherished bene-
fit of inclusion in the organization
is its racially inclusive mambership,
a dire need in Memphis.

One Friend created a Junior
High youth group that began meeting
every other Sunday evening at a Unit-
ed Methodist Church. Participating
youth report that they enjoy these
gatherings, and the adults involved
speak of the deep sense of rightness
of this ministry. '

Children share in Meeting for
Worship for the first 15 minutes of
the hour. We have enjoyed the added
noise of four new babies. Their spo-
ken ministry adds new life and many
smiles,

First Day School continues to
be fun and to involve many adults.
We have three groups of children who
get along well with one another.

A deep sense of optimism is
present in our Meeting. The changes
this year have been good for us.




STATE OF THE MEETING REPORT, 1992
NASHVILLE FRIENDS MEETING

This year's report has been prepared with much apprecisted contributions from the Ministry and Counsel
and Children's Education Committee reports. We depart from the traditional method of answering the Queries
as a means of describing the state of our Meeting and instead choose to address the question, "Where is god
leading us?” For we believe it has truly been that of god in each of us and within the Meeting that has led us
in dramatic directions.

We have struggled to grow beyond where we seemed to have stabilized for some time. This meant a
careful and sometimes painful scrutiny of what we were, what we wanted to be and how our conduct reflects
our faith and practice as Friends. We have examined our resources; financial, spirituzl and personal and
concluded that we are well endowed. Further, we have attempted to determine how we might share our wealth
within Meeting, in our local community and world wide.

We began our year by choosing a topic for year long discussion and meditation. After laboring over
discomfort with the term, "conflict resolution,” we selected "creative response to conflict” as our working topic.
From this topic sclection we realized that we needed to recognize and draw forth the gifts and resources
available to us. We were able to use our own strengths in determining our financial resources and how we
believed they should be allocated to reflect individual’s and Meeting’s faith and practice. One of the simplest
but most liberating realizations from this effort was the understanding that sometimes carrying out and
supporting ministry requires spending money within the Meeting. In response to this understanding we have
enthusiastically supported younger Friends in traveling to Atlanta for 2 weekend activity and plan to provide
topical workshops or scholarship opportunities that will enable those newer to Friends to learn more about our
processes and organization on Monthly Meeting, Yearly Meeting and wider Quaker levels.

We have continued to see an increase in regular attenders in response to our ongoing efforts at improving
the physical environment. Understarxling that the ambiance may induce the return of visitors, we have striven
to meet the spiritual seeking shown by new attenders by offering "Quakerism 101.” The five week series was
steadily attended and enjoyed by the leaders as well as those relatively new to Friends. One result of this effort
has been the approval of one request for membership and several others are in various stages of the clearness
process. Some of those requests have come from the worship group under our care in Bowling Green, KY. The
inter-visitation process has been challenging and rewarding. These efforts were greatly facilitated when Daryl
Bergquist convened a workshop on discerning and nurturing spiritual and individual resources.

One of our most valuable assests is our Meeting House. We have been happy to share it as we provided
hospitality to the Executive Committee of FWCC when they met here in December. A school group from The
Meeting School and one from Wabash Friends Church used our floor space as they traveled through Nashville
on their way to work projects south of here.

The Meeting as a whole and individuals within the Meeting have continued to support the efforts of
Mescting participants as they sought to be involved in community issues such as the Peace and Justice Center,
the meal program at Edgehill Methodist Church and other concerns for the homelss. This support was given
in both financial and personal affirmation.

As a means of deepening the level of understanding and participation in the corporate life of our
Meeting, Ministry and Counsel has used the new SAYMA Guide to Faith and Practice in its labors to develop
descriptions of the function and purpose of each of our "positions” and committees. Qur schedule of second
bour activities has continued to be an excellant source of intergenerational interaction and community building.
We are in the process of establishing Friendly 6 discussion groups as opportunities for fellowship and worship
beyond our First Day activities.
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WEST ENMOXVILLE MONTHLY MEETING
OF THE RELIGIOUS SOCIETY OF FRIENDS

STATE OF THE NEETING REPORY

MARCH 1992

The West Rnoxville Meeting continues to grow in the Spirit as well
as in numbers. In addition to many new attenders, we added three new
members to our roll. Our struggles in the recent pagt seem to have
served to s0}idify our sense of community, of family, and our
wvillingness to deal with conflict.

We were pleased to be featured in the "Neighbors" section of the
Rnoxville Journal in July 1991. A reporter met with several members to
obtain information on who we are and what we're about. She also
attended a meeting for worship at our invitation so that she could
experience the Religlous Soclety of Friends in the truest sense.

Our meetings for business now include a worship sharing period of
about twenty minutes, which we call "Life of the Meeting.," in which
various concerns pertaining to our functioning as a meeting are
addressed. {See addendum for minutes of Life of the Meeting for several
months, taken from Meeting minutes.) Sometimes the worship sharing is
folloved by a discussicon in which solutions to problems are ironed out.
Toples covered have included pastoral care, care of our children, care
of meeting house and grounds, membership, helping with first-day school
and child care, eldering/mentoring, and "Do I feel included in this
Meeting, or do I feel like an outsider?" We have found that the
opportunity to discuss long-standing concerns in a non-decision-making
setting enables Friends to listen to one another, opening possibilities
for new understanding and insights.

As B result of discussions in and cut of meeting for business,
several steps forward have been taken relating to young Friends: more
Friends have undertaken first-day school responsibilities, a second-hour
intergenerational program brought many adult Friends and young Friends
together, young Friends nov are nov included in the entire meeting for
worship on the third Sunday of each month, and young Friends as a group
are asked directly at the conclusion of meeting for worship each week if
they have guestions or anything to share. We are pleased that the
number of young attenders is on the rise.

We are making steady progress 1ln developing plans For our burial
grounds and establishing administrative procedures. The site, which is
on current meeting house property. has been approved, as have proposals
relating to funding and responsibilities of the burial grounds
committee. The committee has led discussions on concerns relating to
the burial grounds and death and dying.

An ad hoc committee on sexuvality has been meeting since August.
The committee arose out of three basic concerns: (1) » desire to
discues a vide range of topics on sexvality, {2) a need to develop
akille in dealing with issues that are difficult to discuss, and (3) a
desire to generate discussion of same-gender relationships before a
specific request for action by the Meeting is tendered by individuals.
The committee is leading adult discussions on topics relating to
sexuality on a regular basis.
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ADDENDOM

Sfxth Month 2nd 1991

Life of the Meeting

Pastoral Care

How do we know when there are those of us in need of care becasse of illness

or other problems? How do we or should we respond when we are aware of needs?

Do we need a formal mechanism or do we each simply need to increase our individual
efforts? How can we increase the involvement of all of us with the children

of the meeting? How do we get to know each other better so that our community

is strengthened? 1Is this a topic that we need to refer to an ad hoc committee

or to a fuller discussion by the whole group?

Friends agreed to have a worship sharing on the topic of pastora) care and
the care of our children before potluck on June 16th.

Carc of Meeting Property

How do we care for the meetinghouse and grounds when so many of us are so busy
and so spread out during the week? What do we as individuals see that needs
to be done and to which we are willing to commit our efforts? How do we
reconcile our different views on what needs to be done for the meetinghouse
and grounds. Do we need to pay to have jobs done or can those of us who see

a need ask for others to join in with us in doing the work?

Friends who are willing and able to help with work around the meetinghouse
are asked to speak with DOn Newton and Lee Hoefer about what needs to be done.

Seventh Month 7th 1991

Worship sharing on membership: Lydia Corrill introduced this topic by
readin a2 letter from Toby Rogers withdrawing his request for membership in
the meeting. He has also requested a committee for healing between himself
and the members of his clearness committee for membership. what does member-
ship in the Religious Society of Friends mean? What should it mean? How do
we care for the feelings of people in the process of exploring possible member-
ship? How is it different to be a member rather than a regular attender? Is
membership primarily a question for the individual and her leanings? Does
membership move one further along the spiritual path? By making the choice
for membership does it further the spiritual process of those with whom one
Joins in membership? '

What should be the role of the individual in the clearness for membership
process? What should be the role of the committee members? How do we avoid
hurt and yet foster clearness? How do we trust the process of seeking the
truth? How do we aliow the process the time it may take?

Minute: There will be a worship sharing on trust and the corporate process
of discernment including the topic of how the meeting as a whole relates with
committees of the meeting. This worship sharing will take place on July 28th
following meeting for worship.

Minute: Ministry and Oversight will work with Toby Rogers and his clearness
committee to determine how to proceed with his request for a committee for
healing. - 38-







Tyaelfth Month 1st 1991

Life of the Meeting:

To What extent is the vocal ministry (of the Meeting)
exercised under the leading of Divine Spirit?

Is discourse if)Meeting for Business part of the
vocal ministry of Priende? PYM Faith and Practice

p- 18%9.

Worship Sharing:

Messages coxe in many forms, dictating exactly hovw they
should be may block an individual message. If the Epirit

leads _the MHeeting will feel and hear the message of the

Spir and not just tbe vocal offering.

Speaking out of silence can be difficult ~ Is the message
received » personal one or for the corporate body? Hov does
one EKnovw? It isn't worship sharinog but comes through you
directed by the Spirit.

Business meeting is vhere we interact and work on the
secular business of meeting. By listening to the Spirit in
the business and giving thoughtful consideration to it »
creative spark leads us to a true "sense of the Meeting™ not LLSfﬂ
a consensus of like minds. It allovs us to avoid hasty J
decisions. By listening to the Spirit as it is shar an
individual will "knov" when it appropriate to step de on
an igsue and when to stand firm. The actions of Weeting that
lead to a "Minute® can he knewn through the Spirit.

First Month 5th 1992

Life of the Meeting Worship Sharing on E1der{g§
The clerk receives more eldering now than she did before becoming clerk

and it is very helpful to her. We need to be able to express our concerns

to each other. Ideally, Friends will guide one another in humility,

while being willing to see the other person's point of view. Without this
mechanism of passing on our experience we would lose a great deal. Two
views of eldering were expressed: eldering as informal expressing of concerns
and eldering as an official communication between an individual and a committee
appointed by the meeting or a committee of the meeting such as ministry

and oversight. Historically, eldering originated when members of

a meeting at large were appointed to meet with groups of recorded ministers
in their separate meetings.

Eldering can simply come out of one individual's concern for another individual.
Eldering may also be in the form of instruction for those who are less familiar
with Friend's practices. Friends acknowledged that eldering may be helpful
but that it is also extremely difficult to do. It may also be possible

to elder without criticizing. Eldering can be something other than “official
fussing” at someone.

In the past Friends were eldered over things like divorces or letting apple

juice become cider. The view of elders &s police may be one reason that

eldering seemed to fall out of practice. Eldering can be seen as cultural

transmission - a way to enforce-tgles without admitting you have them.
_0.. '







WILKES COUNTY FRIENDS--1892 STATE OF "MEETING"

ONE OF OUR LONG TERM(15 YR) ATTENDERS DIED DURING THE
YEAR-HIS PRESENCE, SUPPORT, AND PARTICIPATION IN MEETING WAS
A GREAT HELP TO ALL OF US~--HE WILL BE HMISSED.

WE CONTINUE TO HMEET EACH FIRST DAY AT 4 PM AT THE NORTH
WILEESBORO PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH WITH ABOUT ONE HOUR OF
DISCUSSION AND WORSHIP--ONCE A MONTH WE HAVE POT LUCK AND
BUSINESS MEETING AT ONE OF THE HOMES. WE MAINTAIN A FIRST
DAY SCHOOL FOR THE TWO CHILDREN ATTENDING, SHARING THE
RESPONSIBILITES WITH BIBLE STORIES AND STORIES OF THE EARLY
QUAKERS.

WE HAVE BEEN TRYING TO INCREASE OUR CORTACTS OUTSIDE OF
MEETING AND HAVE HAD REPRESENTATION AT PFF SPRING RETREAT ARD
MINISTRY AND NURTURE WORKSHOP, NEW GARDEN MEETING, ANRD THE
COLUMBIA (MO) MEETING. WE HOPE TO DO MORE THIS YEAR.

A REPORTER FROM THE LOCAL NEWSPAPER VISITED OUR MEETING
AND WROTE A FEATURE ARTICLE ON OUR BELIEFS, PRACTICES, AND
HISTORY. HE ALSO PRESENTED A GOOD SUHMARY OF THE QUAKER
PRESENCE IN NORTH CAROLINA. SEVERAL CALLS AND ONE NEW
ATTENDER HAVE RESULTED SO FAR. WE PLAN TO CONTINRUE OUR
PARTICIPATION IN HABITAT FOR HUMANRITY, CAROLINA INTERFAITH
TASKE FORCE ON CENTRAL AMERICA, AND OTHER LOCAL GROUPS THAT
SHARE OUR CONCERNS FOR PEACE, EQUALITY, AND JUSTICE.

DISCUSSION TIME THIS YEAR HAS BEEN DEVOTED PRIMARILY TO
SOCIAL CONCERNS ALTHOUGH WE HAVE COVERED HOST OF THE QUERIES
AND STUDIED THE LIVES OF GEORGE FOX AND JOHN WOOLHAN.

SIX OF ODUR EIGHT REGULAR ATTENDERS ARE HEMBERS OF THE
AMES, IOWA MONTHLY MEETING (IOWA YEARLY HEETING,
CONSERVATIVE) AND WE CONTINUE TO SEEK LOCAL AFFILIATION
THAT WOULD BE APPROPRIATE FOR OUR SMALL GROUP.
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AMERICAN FRIENDS | sosrsyms sciona orrc
SERVICE COMMITTEE | iertscesa™ o0

Amcrican Friends Scrvice Commitiec-SouthEastern Regional Office (AFSC-SERQ)
1991-1992 Report to SAYMA

The last year has been one of major changes within AFSC-SERO staff and programs.

Elizabeth Enloe, our long-time and well loved executive secretary moved to New York City
to assume the Executive Secretary position in the New York AFSC office. The search
vommuiice has had a3 hard tme finding someone to Gl Elazbeth’s shoes, su we welcome
Tom Ambrogi as our Interim Executive Secretarv.  He will be with us from 4 10 6 months,
He has had experience with AFSC as Interim Executive Scoretary for the Pacific Mountain
Region (San Fransisco) while they scarched for a new Executive Secretary for their region.

Moriba Karamoko, Assistant Executive Secretary has left AFSC-SERO to persue his own
consulting business. His contributions during his twwo year stay made a major impact on the
region. He continues his Anti-Death Penalty work as well as his work with young people.

AFSC's declining revenues resulted in the laying down of 3 program which will be missed:
Tampa Bay's Peace Education Program; staffed by Bob Brister for over a decade.
Southern Regional Disarmament Program, staffed by Fulani Sunni-Ali
Miami Peace Education, which was not staffed at the time it was laved down.

The National Office is saying goodbye to Asia Bennet as Executive Secreatry as she moves
over to become Exccutive Dircctor of the FWCC. Philadelphia staff and all of AFSC's
regions Jook forward to working with their new "Boss”, Kara Newell.  She amrives at the
hclm at a timc of great change in the wordld  Please join with me in wishing all God-Speed
on their journcys towards a world full of peace with just:c.

AFSC-SERQ has expanded the scope of the Materail Aids Pogram, to allow them to add
an educationz] component to the highly successful collection and distribution of "Material
Aids". Martha McDonanid will continue in her present position as we search for someone
to assist in getting the word out about why we need to send our "stuff” to poor folks

overscas and al home.

The North Caorlina Peace and Justice Center in Greensboro, North Carolina is now
focusing on Racial Justice. Terry Ausin will be leading a workshop at Friends General
Conference entittcd "Triends Facing Racism”. Monthly Mectings arc invitcd to contact
the Greensboro oflice (919-275-8414 ) 1202-A Grove Street, Greensboro, NC 27403 to

explore ways for their Meetings to benefit from Terry's cxpertise.

- Y -

An Affirmative Action Emplover




The Undocumented Workers Program in Miami continues to assist people who are
harrassed and pesecuted by our government's Immigration and Naturalization Service. As
long as our society continucs 1o trcat amy class of persons as "non-persons” Freinds nced to
be there to remind all that there is that of the Spint in EVERYONE! Visit the office in
Miami, (305-665-0022; 1205 Sunsst Drive, South Miami, FL 33143; next to the Miami
Mectinghouse) to see how love and hard work are helping to create the "peaceable world™.

The Southern Africa Peace Education Program is secing many changes in South Affcia.
Tandi Geabashe spend 3 months in her homeland 1o see Gist hand whal was happening -
behind the headlines. She cautions against premature celcbrations over the death of
Apartheid (Appartness). As we all see from the Rodney King trial and violent aficrmath,

bringing people together requires more than passing laws.

The Middle East Program's director, Marina Riadi, also traveled overseas. She went to
the West Bank, the Gaza Strip and Isreal for 6 weeks and came back with reports of
worsening economic conditions (45% unemployment in some arcas) and a sens¢ of despair
and anger in the hearts of many Arabs. Thers were many Jewish groups working for
peace that she was able to meet with.  She has prepared an extensive report on het trip
which can be obrained by contacting her at the Atlanta Office:

(404-586-0460) 92 Piedmont Avenuc NE, Atlanta GA 30303.

We are preparing to celebrate the AFSC's 75th Anniversary with a look at how the usc of
non-violent action helped to make changes in the areas of civil rights, farmworkers rights,

immigration and sanctuary, homophobia, and domcstic viclence. We will also be looking
forward to how we can use non-violience creatively to challenge injustices now and in the
future. A Non-Violence Symposium will be held in Atlanta in October.

1 welcome questions from all m SAYMA. 1t has been a privilege to be a part of AFSC-
SERO and to represent our yearly meeting.

Free Polazzo
AFSC-SERQ representative from SAYMA
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SAYMA MINISTRY and NURTURE COMMITTEE REPORT , 1991 - 92

SAYMA's Ministry & Nurture Committee has held three
meetings during the past year attended by the 13 appointed
representatives & other Friends from the 16 monthly and
preparative meetings, & a few from worship groups.
There are currently 30 active meetings & worship greoups in total.

On each occasion time was spent sharing news from
meetings, new ideas & activities, questions, sometimes
problems, & in general gaining support fromeach other for
responding to needs in the meetings. Membership information
has been made available, including process for worship groups
to grow towards preparative, then monthly meeting status,
and support for small meetings, worship groups, and isoclated
Friends ceonsidered.

Three workshops have been sponsored by the Ministry &
Nurture Committee - One on "Nurturing Radical Faith in the
Meeting Community"at the Fall Representative Mtg. - very well-
attended by 20 Friends, one on "Eldering with difficult people &
in conflictual situaticons" at the winter Rep. Mtg.
The 3rd is being done at this yearly mtg. on "Intervisitation
ameng Friends™ led by Daryl Bergguist & Connie LaMonte. These
have all been well-received and helpful as we try to better equip
ourselves for filling the gap as Daryl finishes his very
supportive work as FGC field rep. throughout SAYMA.

Early last year a brainstorm list of ideas for nurturing
meetings & regions, and a survey of skills & needs in meetings
were compiled and distributed widely; 1 clearness was arranged
for a Friend estranged from his meeting.; redesignation of
meetings within the western & southern ministry & nurture
regions was worked out.

Regional gatherings are still happening though not as
frequently. The annual one-day southern region gathering was held
in Atlanta Meeting's new mtghouse. Nashville mtg.'s retreat was
opened to western region Friends, and there was a very
successful Palmetto Gathering near Augusta, GA, for far-eastern &
coastal Friends attended by some SAYMA Friends.

We have been particularly happy to note the growth of
new meetings and worship groups - the Gre%ﬁ’l le, 8C group
grew very rapidly to preparative mtg “sta ‘Boone Preparative
Mtg.,NC, Horry Co. Monthly Mtg., though not a SAYMA affiliate
encouraged by SAYMA Friends, the South Central Kentucky worship
Group in Bowling Green, KY,, and most recentl 52 worship group
at the Univ. of TN in Knoxville. Mivie- Rb}_idj, A bashgpe Gowp

In closing we again urge all groups to appoint a regular
representative to SAYMA's Ministry & Nurture Committee.

May 1992 Co-Clerks, Kathy Jchnson
{404-577-1498)

Bill Boyd
- H§ - (319-656-2872)
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Address

Hareold A.
8ill

Nolte,
O’Connell,

Oldham, George/Teeny
Olmstead, Sterling P,
Parke, Kathryn

Passino, Emily & Sarah &
Ben

Penn, Susan (see McDonald)
Perkins, Eugenia

Polazzo, Free/Minshall,
Janet & Justin

Potter, Valerie

Raymer, Lisa (see John
Lewis)

Richardson, John/Marjie &
AMmy

Riffe, Susy

Roberts, Barrie

Robertson Warren/Gitlin,
Sharon
Rogers, Judy/Toby & Sarah

Rose—Sara Ariplacaie.

Rose, Sara/Berqgquist,
Daryl

Salstrom, Dave

Sandman, Gary

Schucker, Wayne

Scott, Stephanie & Joshua
& Heron

Sedberry, Steve

Sharpe, Robert
Shaver, Judith
Siceloff,
Courtney/Elizabeth
Skellie, Bert & Mark

Stanwyck, Elizabeth (see
Polazzo)

42633

11076 Co Rd #267, Lanett, AL
36863

520 Ehringhaus St.,
Hendersonville, NC 28739

490 West Locust St,
Wilmington. OH

39 Hagon Trail, Black Mt, NC
28711

2512 Westwood Ave, Nashville,
TN 37212

128 Tate St, Greensboro. NC
27403 .

354 Arizona Ave, NE, Atlanta,
GA 30307-2204

848 Clematis Dr, Nashville. TN

37205

2035 Happy Creek Rd, Seymour,
TN 37865

406 Jackson St,
40403

1235 virginia Ave N.E., #8-2,
Atlanta, GA 3I030s

414 E. Mountain View Rd, #402,
Johnson City, TN 37&01

704 Tay Circle,

Berea, KY

I7922
Rt —F—Box841—Blounteville,
35631

Rt 3 Box 841. Common Ground
Community, Blountville, AL
35031

1502 Hannah Br. Rd.,
Burnsville, NC 28714

1203 Gladden, Columbia, SC
29205

Box 32, Manassas, GA 31448
595 Hicks Rd, #21-8B,
Nashville, TN 37221

Rt. 1, Box 252-A, Newell, AL
36270

1215-B Duane Rd, Chattanooga,
TN 37405

2927 Whittle Springs Rd., #3,
Knoxville, TN

9349 Waverly Way, Atlanta, GA
30307

416 Page Ave,
30307

NE., atlana, GA

54 -

Knoxville, TN

205-499-2380
704-693-4631
513-352-4118
704-669-5914

615-292~3712

F1P-274-8B707
404-377-1381

&15~356-6£356

615-453-0130
606-98B6-2088
615-282-5034
615-693-3631
205-422-3088

205-429-3088

T04-675-4661
BO3-256-9412

P12-921-0337
615-646-6514

205-363-2105

615-267-0278

404-525-8812

404-378-5883
4











